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   Principal’s Report  

Join us on  

It is great to be back here working in the Lightning Ridge 
community. It has been great to catch up with students, 
staff and the community again. I would like to thank Mrs 
Morriss for the leadership she has shown as Relieving 
Principal in my absence as well as Mr Allen for stepping up 
into the Deputy Principal’s position. It is pleasing to think 
that I can go away for a period and know that the school is 
in such good hands. 

I did cut my stay at Gunnedah High School short by two weeks and one of the 
reasons was that I wanted to return to LRCS for last term’s NAIDOC Week 
Celebrations. These events do not just happen. They are the culmination of 
many months of work from many people. At school, we have an Aboriginal 
Education Team ably led by Mr Maclean which consists of teaching staff, 
office staff, our two Aboriginal Education Officers, Tania Kennedy and Ros 
Shaw and Belinda French the Aboriginal Language and Culture Nest              
co-ordinator. This team works collaboratively with other community 
organisations like Barriekneal to ensure we have a week that truly celebrates 
and acknowledges the importance of Aboriginal culture in modern Australian 
society. I would like to thank all those who have contributed to the week’s 
activities. 

In Week 10 of Term 2 we had our NAIDOC 2021 assembly which was well 
attended. I would like to thank Mr Tom Barker, President of our AECG for his 
work and the speech he delivered at the assembly, as well as Mr Jason 
Wilson our keynote speaker who spoke eloquently about the importance of 
country to Aboriginal people. 

As is tradition, we had the NAIDOC cake. The 
sponge was donated by Lightning Ridge Bakery 
and the cake was decorated by Rhonda Walford, 
Priscilla Strasek, Carol Ferguson and Liz Smith. 
These ladies toiled, ably supported by Hallie and 
Ruby Bamford and Ella Nagy for many hours on 
the weekend to create a masterpiece which I felt 
guilty eating… it looked so good! Despite it’s 
artistic merits, the cake was devoured by all and 
sundry. I would like to thank these ladies for their 
work over many years to the point where the 
Lightning Ridge cake has become somewhat of 
an institution. Thank you to all involved! 

I would also like to acknowledge the key people 
in the NAIDOC festivities, the students. Many of 
them received awards but all who were present 
engaged with NAIDOC activities in a respectful 
manner while at the same time learning much 
about the importance of Aboriginal and Torres 
Strait Islander culture to our nation. 

 

2021 School Newsletter now available online via our Skoolbag App and  

website on www.lightningr-c.schools.nsw.edu.au  

 

Goodooga Indigenous 

Games 

Thurs 5th - Fri 6th Aug 

School Photos 

Wed 11th Aug 

Pupil Free Days 

Fri 13th & Mon 16th Aug  

Stage 3 Canberra         

Excursion 

Sun 29th Aug - Fri 3rd Sept 

Primary Barwon Athletics 

Postponed TBA 

Sydney Excursion 

Postponed to Term 4 

Stage 5/6 Shearing School  

Thurs 29th July 

Secondary Regional 

Athletics  

Postponed TBA  

Stage 2 Lake Burrendong 

Excursion 

Wed 1st Sep - Fri 3rd Sept 

Join us on  

Book Week  

Mon 23rd - Fri 27th Aug  

mailto:lightningr-c.school@det.nsw.edu.au


COVID News 
 
This week, and in response to the burgeoning spread of COVID in greater Sydney, regional schools went 
to Level 2 restrictions.  
At this point in time the following advice applies for Lightning Ridge Central School students and staff, 
based on NSW Department of Education and NSW Health advice:  
 
Masks and Face Coverings 
  
While at school, masks or face coverings are recommended in all indoor settings for:  
• all students in Year 7 and above. 

• all staff in school settings.  
 
NSW Health has mandated the wearing of masks on public transport. Please be aware that public 
transport extends to school buses.  
In a nutshell, masks are recommended in school settings but MUST be worn on public transport. The 
modality that separates these things is important.  
 
Visitors  
 
Non-essential visitors are not permitted in schools. Some visitors are permitted in schools based on the 
guidelines that follow.  
• Parents or carers who must visit the school to pick up a student, or make a payment when this 

cannot be actioned on-line, are required to wear a mask and complete the QR codes on entry.  
• All non-essential meetings with parents and carers will be conducted by phone to minimise the 

number of visitors entering the school. Please ensure you maintain social distancing at drop off and 
pick up times.  

 
From Monday the 19th of July, visitors to the school may be challenged when attending the office as to 
whether they have come from the greater Sydney region. If they have come from the Fairfield Local 
Government Area (LGA), they will be required to show evidence of a negative COVID test taken within the 
preceding 72 hours so as to remain on school site. If they come from a greater Sydney LGA other than 
Fairfield, they will be required to show evidence of a negative COVID test taken within the preceding 7 
days.  
 
What is permitted during school hours and within schools under these restrictions?  
• School sport can continue within school grounds.  
• Work experience can continue.  
• Scripture lessons for those who have elected to attend can continue.  
 
Events and off-site Activities:  
• All indoor excursions off-site are cancelled. 
• The Stage 5 excursion to Sydney scheduled for week 7 this term has been postponed until term 4.  
• The Stage 3 excursion to Canberra is in jeopardy. A final decision on whether it goes ahead or is 

postponed will be made on 30th July and publicised to the school community. 
• VET work placement and TAFE will be able to continue under COVID safety guidelines.  
• Assemblies are able to continue but visitors will not be allowed to participate; no guest presenters.  
 
 
 
Information for parents and guardians: 
 
Students are not to attend school with any COVID / Flu like symptoms. Students who present at school 
with these symptoms will be sent home and may not return to school until they have a negative COVID 
test result and are symptom free.  
 
The directions received at school from Education and Health change with little notice. The situation needs 
to be viewed as highly fluid as does our response, but please be aware we will do what we can to keep 
you in the loop in a timely manner. 



Secondary Deputy Principal’s Report  
Welcome back to Term 3! We are all so very fortunate to be living in Lightning Ridge 
and not in one of the COVID hot spots which are locked down. We have discussed with 
the students the need to keep their social distance, use hand sanitiser and if they wish 
to, wear a face mask. The Department has stated that the use of face masks is 
recommended however, not mandatory. Students were informed that if they have 
symptoms they must get tested, stay at home until a negative result is provided and 
return to school when they are symptom free. Parent Teacher interviews which were 
scheduled for week 2, have been unfortunately cancelled as we all need to comply with 

COVID restrictions. 

Due to the current COVID situation some of our excursions have either been cancelled or postponed to 
later in the year. Fortunately we are able to have local excursions, Mrs Currey will continue to provide 
opportunities for students to visit some of the local farms to continue to develop their agricultural skills. 

Students in Years 12 have only a few weeks left before they will sit their Trial examinations, with final 
class assessments now being completed, then students MUST focus on their examinations which will be 
held in Week 6. This examination is very important for the students as it will impact on their HSC and it 
gives students an indication as to their anticipated HSC result. Please discuss with your child their study 
timetable. At this time of the year students tend to lose motivation, and yet they are so close to completing 
their secondary education. 

The theme for Education Week (26th to 30th July) is ‘Lifelong Learners’ and celebrates education as a 
lifelong journey. Our journey at the moment has meet a few road blocks in the form of COVID however 
Lightning Ridge Central will work with your children to overcome these road humps. 

Recently we have been encouraging our students to wear school uniform, this consists of a plain black or 
red jumper or jacket which may have a small logo on the front or back and black jeans, track pants or 
trousers. Tights are not a part of our uniform and we would prefer students not to wear hoodies. Uniform 
can be purchased from the uniform shop or if you are travelling away please organise to purchase suitable 
clothing for your children.  

PBL News 
Beginning in Term 3 we will be changing our primary assembly awards.  

We will no longer be presenting the Girribirri Award or the Quality Work Award. There will now be three 
awards presented at each assembly for each class. These awards will be aligned with our school values of 
Respect, Responsibility and Pride.  

RESPECT AWARD
PRESENTED FOR CONTINUALLY SHOWING RESPECT AND 

FOLLOWING INSTRUCTIONS.

_____________________________ ____________

Student Class

_____________________________ ____________

Teacher Date

RESPONSIBILTY AWARD
PRESENTED FOR MAKING RESPONSIBLE CHOICES WITH 

THEIR LEARNING AND BEHAVIOUR.

_____________________________ ____________

Student Class

_____________________________ ____________

Teacher Date

PRIDE AWARD

_____________________________ ____________

Student Class

_____________________________ ____________

Teacher Date



Library Report 

barrgay-baa + July 

barrgay is the stripey emu chicks that    

appear in this month. Baa is short for 

baaluu, the word for “moon” 

Yuwaalaraay is the dialect for the Lightning Ridge area. The name of the 
language and  Aboriginal people of the Balonne River Region. 

Wow! Term 3 already. This year is sure going fast. 

Like always we have a busy term ahead in         

library. This semester sees Primary classes            

moving on to our Geography topics.  

 

Events coming up in Library this term include: 

• The Meerkat Production teams performance of one of the 

CBCA shortlisted books. 

• Our visiting author  

• Book Fair 

• Book Week Celebrations  

       - Bake-a-book Competition 

       - Book Week Trivia Competition  

       - Book Character Parade 

• Indigenous Literacy Day 

 

A jam packed term, all activities will happen in-line with COVID guidelines meaning the production and 

author visits may happen via video conferencing. 

Homework Club will be running each  Monday and Thursday afternoon 3:00 pm to 4:00 pm. This is an       

opportunity for students in Years 3-12 to get some extra help with assessments or with homework. Notes 

will be going out shortly and are available from the library. For students to attend they need to have filled 

in the permission note and alternative transport home will need to have been arranged. 



 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Sophie Cross ES1J 

Sophie was nominated by Mrs Stiller for starting her writing straight away and   

producing quality work. 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Oliver Seaton S1D 
Oliver was nominated by Mr Crawley for speaking respectfully to staff and his 

peers on the playground. Well done, Oliver! 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Charlee Morgan S3C 

Charlee was nominated by Mr Crawley for trying her best in shotput at the athletics 

carnival. Well done, Charlee! 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Ava McBride S2O 

Ava was nominated by Mrs Caley for wonderful improvement in attendance.       

Well done, Ava! 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Milah Walford ES1P 

Milah was nominated by Mrs Cross for putting a lot of effort into preparing her 

speech and speaking well in front of the class.  



 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Ruby Rowland S1B 

Ruby was nominated by Mr Britts for assisting her peers with their reading. 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Evan Wiesnet S3B 

Evan was nominated by Mrs Cross for being an amazing leader at the K-2 

Athletics Carnival. 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Adrian Ferguson S2O 

Adrian was nominated by Mrs Caley for being an excellent Tiddalick in our       

NAIDOC Week assembly performance. Great work, Adrian! 

 

Worth your Weight in Opal 

Chanel Kenny Yr 9 

Outstanding work in Agriculture. Awesome Effort Chanel! 



Last term our Year 11 Exploring Early Childhood students had the opportunity to read a story to a small 
group of kindergarten children. The children, with our EEC students, then completed an activity related to 
the book.  

Stage 6 Exploring Early Childhood 

If you need to get a message to 

your child please contact the 

school office by 2:30pm. 

Narran Lakes day at LRCS  

Due to the weather conditions our Narran Lakes Excursion was 
postponed. 

Fortunately Jason Wilson and his team came to our school and 
educated our students on the different flora and fauna around 
Narran Lakes and how they effect the ecosystem. Representatives 
of a variety of occupations with scientific backgrounds spoke about 
the different studies taking place at the Lakes. Students took part in 
a number of hands-on activities including catching bugs/animals in 
the water, the presence of which can tell us a lot about water quality. 
They also learned about safe fishing and the different types of 
equipment that can be used. We would like to thank Jason and his 
associates for giving us their time. 



Early Stage 1 
ES1P have been enjoying language lessons. 

This Term Kindergarten have been learning family names in       
Yuwaalaraay.  

Bubaa is father  Garruu is uncle  Dhagaan is brother 

Gunii is mother    Walgan is aunty     Baawaa is sister     

Uncle Simon brought a spear in for the students to look at and hold. 

Once they had sorted their skittles on the 
mat, they constructed a graph and were 
asked to answer the question.  

In Mathematics, ES1J have been learning about data and what better way to do that than with a packet of 
skittles. 

Miss Deer posed the question, which colour skittle do you have the most of? Then each student sorted 
their packet of skittles onto a sorting mat. 

As you can see by the 
smile on Charlotte’s 
face, their favourite 
part of the activity was 
that they got to eat 
the skittles - yum!! 

Children’s Health the Priority: Energy Drinks Banned  
Just a reminder to Parents/Guardians and students that Energy Drinks 
such as Red Bull, Mother, V and Rockstar are banned in NSW schools 
by the Department of Education. These drinks have been proven to 
have a negative affect on student’s health and learning. Students with 
these drinks at school will have them confiscated. Some of these drinks 
have more then 108 grams of sugar (22 teaspoons) and 240 mg of   
Caffeine (3 standard coffees)  



Athletics Carnival 

HSIE 

Last term Year 7 History students studied Ancient Egypt. As part 
of their studies, students were involved in the mummification 
process on an apple. Students made markings on their apple and 
mixed various salts in a large sandwich bag. They recorded the 
physical changes over the duration of two weeks. Year 7R HSIE 
were extremely eager towards the activity, often reminding their 
teacher that the apples needed to be checked. 

The Whole School Athletics Carnival was a fantastic opportunity for all students to participate in a fun,      

interactive and engaging event to showcase the impressive physical achievements of our students. 

  

Everyone did an amazing job, really highlighting how fun and rewarding an event like this can be. Years   

3-6 were first to participate on Wednesday the 16th of June, followed by Years 7-12 on Thursday the 17th 

of June and finally Kindy -Year 2 on Friday the 18th of June. During all three days of the carnival, a 

handful of incredible Year 11 students helped run a BBQ, partially to feed all the hungry athletes and 

partially to help fund-raise for their Year 12 formal next year. 

 

Congratulations to our champions of the event;  

 

BOYS:  

Junior Champion (8/9/10yr) - Aiden McBride 

Primary Sub-Junior 11yr Champion - Riley Benjamin 

Primary Senior Champion (12/13yr) - Blake Benjamin 

Sub-Junior Champion (12/13yr) - Paxton Kaluski 

Junior Champion (14/15yr) - Austin Hallett 

Senior Champion (16/17+yr) - George Smith 

 

GIRLS:  

Junior Champion (8/9/10yr) - Meerab Akbar & Jamee Lohse 

Primary Sub-Junior 11yr Champion - Taniqua Wallace 

Primary Senior Champion (12/13yr) - Macy Seaton 

Sub-Junior Champion (12/13yr) - Destiny Seaton 

Junior Champion (14/15yr) - Leeanna Tucker 

Senior Champion (16/17+yr)  - Shelby Davis 

  

Congratulations to our winning house group: REECE! 



Design and Technology 

Safety footwear 
Your child’s safety is our priority!  

Please remember that if a student is working in the workshop or kitchen they 

must wear appropriate footwear. This means footwear with a sturdy upper 

and a sole that is not worn or lacking grip. 

Starting in Week 3, students who do not comply by wearing appropriate                                                        

footwear may have to do theory rather than enter the workshop or kitchen.  

These areas are like any workplace. They can be potentially hazardous. 

Safety comes first. 

Yr 12 Students have been busy completing their Major Design Projects as 
the due date for the Major work is the 19th of August. 

Elijah has been routering a trench for the guitar neck. 

Trixie has been developing a prototype from balsawood for her Vanity 
Design. 
 
The Year 11 students have been designing a BushFoods Project and 
have been testing their Finger Lime Marmalade Jam Drops on the 
younger students. 

As well as having a BBQ with Bakarindi Rosella Relishes. The group has 
also made wooden spoons and presentation items as part of the project 
utilising a fallen tree which had been grown at the front of the school. 



Design and Technology 

Year 7 

During semester one, the year seven group learned to use tools safely. They were able to complete some 
excellent tote trays and jewellery boxes. These were decorated, using the woodburning tools and the    
students couldn’t wait to get them home.  
 

 

Year 8 

Students continue to extend their knowledge of wood and they begin to use metal 
working machinery and techniques.  
 

 
They experimented with bending and shaping metal to make prototypes for a  
metal mouse trap. During term two they rediscovered woodwork and they com-
pleted some joinery, to create a lidded storage box. 

 

Year 9/10 

The students worked very well in class. Their class assessment project was to plan and construct a table 

from recycled materials. The boys set about deconstructing a series of wooden pallets. The timber        

salvaged from this was cleaned up and used to construct bedside, outdoor and coffee tables.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MC 

The MC class have enjoyed learning about tools and machines in the 
woodwork room. They also learned how to stay safe in the room when 
working around others.  

 
 
They successfully completed small boxes, hat and key racks and desk top 
shelves. These were decorated, using the wood burning tools and they 
were protected from the elements with several coats of water-based      
lacquer. 



Term 2 Primary Merit Awards 



Stage 1 

This week, S1Y had our item, Home Among 

the Gumtrees, to present in front of the K-6 

assembly, but, due to Covid-19 restrictions 

we were not allowed to sing live. So, what did 

we do? We filmed it last week and played 

them the video. It was heaps of fun and      

everyone had a great time. The audience 

seemed to like our show and we were all very 

proud. After this, we tossed our giant            

beachball globe into the crowd and everyone 

had a blast batting this thing around. We look 

forward to our next performance! 

Students in S1B have been enjoying hands on 

activities during our science unit involving       

energy and  forces. Students have been           

actively involved in learning about forces such 

as pushing, pulling, gravity and buoyancy. It’s 

been wonderful watching students interests 

grow in relation to how forces are used in their 

daily lives. 

During Term 2, S1D had some wonderful experiences in        

Language and of course, NAIDOC. Our Language tutors 

brought possum cloaks in for the children to feel and wear.      

So warm and beautiful. During NAIDOC, the students decorated 

their own bull roarer and contributed to the giant snake that will 

be displayed somewhere in the school soon.  



Secondary Studies 

Year 7 Mandatory Technology– Students made these lovely Stained Glass Cookies at the end of last 

term in their practical session  After making their own dough the students cut their shapes and sprinkled 

crushed lollies into the centre. Once cooked, the cookies can be held up to the light to reveal a stained 

glass window.  

STEM 

Mr Degens is putting our Year 7 students through their paces in STEM class. STEM stands for Science, Technology, 

Engineering and Mathematics, and it’s a great opportunity to bring ideas, methods and teaching styles from different 

curriculum areas into the one place. 

Here, 7 STEM O are continuing their learning about renewable energy. Last semester the group examined solar       

energy; this term the students are looking at wind energy. How much wind is needed to turn a prop shaft? What           

effect does the shape of the prop blade have on its efficiency level, and the amount of power produced? 

Senior MC– Students recently designed and completed  a group of  clay pinch pots. This was their first 

time making something out of clay. It was very exciting for all, as after the final application of glaze, we 

couldn’t wait to open the kiln. Students will be designing and producing more clay pieces this semester 

with the theme being food.   



Athletics Carnival K - 2 



Athletics Carnival 3 - 6 



 Secondary Athletics Carnival 



NAIDOC Week of Celebrations 
Our 2021 “Heal Country” NAIDOC Week celebrations kicked off with our Whole School Assembly on  
Monday morning. 

There were inspiring and heartfelt speeches delivered by Mr Finter and our guest speakers, Rhonda         
Ashby and Jason Wilson.  

We also had amazing performances from both Primary and Secondary stages, with a variety of music and 
theatrical performances. 

Our NAIDOC cake, was beautifully made and decorated by Rhonda Walford, Priscilla Strasek, Liz Smith 
and Carol Ferguson.  The cutting of the cake took place at our assembly, with the assistance of student, 
Xavier Miller. The cake was shared with all students, staff and attending community members during 
lunch. 

After our assembly, staff and community members enjoyed a delicious morning tea. 

Throughout the week, our students participated in rotating activities and classes with an Aboriginal           
perspective. 

Our Primary students had a Red, Black and Yellow Parade on Wednesday morning.  

It was great to see so many students dressed up and the sea of colours under our Primary COLA. 

We had a great turnout to our Elders Luncheon, held on Wednesday. 

Our Annual Secondary Vs Staff/Community Netball Match was held during lunch on Wednesday, with 
Staff/Community winning 14-9. 

The ever-popular NAIDOC Cake Competition had a huge number of entries this year, making it very        
difficult for our judges to make their decisions in the different categories.  

The rain didn’t stop the Year 7-12 Indigenous Games from going ahead for our Secondary students on 
Thursday, with Barriekneal Housing and Community Ltd providing a beautiful BBQ lunch afterwards for 
our students, staff and visiting community members.  














